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DRAUGHT MINUTES
These are the Draught Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on  Monday, 22 February 2010.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of  the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s  actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, February 22, 2010 at 7:38 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Robert Hitchcock





Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill 

Frank Righetti





Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile, Council President 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano Jr.
David E. Hollod, Business Administrator
Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Associate Borough Attorney 




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Mr. Stabile.

Council President Stabile requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces at home and abroad.


Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 28, 2009.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News and The Star-Ledger on December 29, 2009, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of January 5, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  
Frank D’Amore, 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, questioned the status of a formal procedure for reporting illegal weekend construction.  Mayor Giordano advised that it is being looked into and that for now, the public should report illegal weekend construction to the Police Department who will advise Mr. Rodino who is doing weekend inspections.   Mr. D’Amore then questioned why the contracts have not been signed if the negotiations with the municipal bargaining units are complete.  Mr. Bernstein stated that they are waiting to hear back from the unions regarding the contract changes.
Henry Stoner, 343 West End Avenue, North Plainfield, questioned how many private contractors have been solicited by the Borough for snow removal; Council President Stabile advised that the Department of Public Works is responsible for snow removal on Borough streets.  Mr. Stoner then questioned if there is any remaining money in the snow removal fund; Mr. Hollod advised that they have an estimated amount in the budget for the costs of snow removal.  That balance will be included in the new budget, although no budget is in place as of yet.
Dennis Scalera, 3350 Banta Road, South Plainfield, provided information to the Council about his volunteer project to ensure that all Veterans’ foot markers are preserved and flags and medallions placed on Memorial Day.  He reported that the Somerset County Historical Society would be assisting ten communities with the cleanup, and provided documentation for distribution to the Mayor and Governing Body.

NEW BUSINESS:

1.
9-11 Tenth Anniversary Committee – M.G.   The Mayor introduced Dr. Hope Blecher-Sass and Ms. Mary Beth Windsor from North Plainfield High School who reported on a meeting at the Liberty Science Center in Jersey City at which it was discovered that North Plainfield is one of the few school districts in the state to cover 9-11 and the Holocaust in its curriculum.  They aim to educate students and the community on both topics with the cooperation of the military and first responders.  They displayed books and a memorial quilt dealing with the loss of life and tragedy of 9-11.
The Mayor is now working on implementing an avenue of flags, which has been a successful tribute in Clifton.   In North Plainfield, the project is envisioned on the streets neighboring the public schools.

The two presenters advised of projects to involve school children, including red, white and blue days and a field trip to Ground Zero.  There will be a traveling Veterans’ Day presentation coming to all schools and there are hopes to highlight October’s status as Fire Prevention Month.  Plans for planting a rose garden at each district school along with an annual blood drive are being investigated.

As part of the 9-11 commemoration, the video of the NPHS Cheerleaders’ recent visit to Shanksville, Pennsylvania can be seen on the schools’ website.  Dr. Tony Mussari will have a flag on display at the High School, there are possibilities of developing a permanent memorial garden, there, and his video documentary will have its premiere in the NPHS auditorium.

Mr. La Ronde conveyed his enthusiasm for the planned activities.  He asked what sort of publicity was planned, and Dr. Blecher–Sass replied that they would be working through the Memorial Library and the Schools’ and Borough websites.  Mr. Hitchcock suggested that they plan for a booth at the June Street Fair, and advised that there is a horticulturist sitting on the Shade Tree Advisory Board that could help with the garden plans.   Further, he suggested that the group get involved in the April yard sale at Vermeule.

2.
Corrective Action Plan – D.E.H.  C.F.O. Patrick DeBlasio was present, and apologized that the Auditor, Mr. Morrison, had a personal commitment and could not attend this evening.

Mr. DeBlasio, discussing the findings, emphasized that last year’s three recommendations did not recur, indicating that they had been successfully addressed.  He reminded that dealings with State Contract vendors should be accompanied by an appropriate resolution and the contractor’s state-assigned number.  

Contracts and contract extensions should be accompanied with an awarding resolution.  He noted that certain heating oil and trash removal services had lacked resolutions with state contract numbers, and that diesel fuel purchases had been extended from prior years.


Pay to Play files are now centrally located in the Borough Clerk’s Office which has settled into its permanent location following building renovation which had caused some files to be placed in temporary quarters on the premises in the interim.


There had been a minor discrepancy in the municipal court’s bail account versus what was allowed the state.  The problem was resolved.

There is a question regarding extra duty pay which is a liability in the current fund.  There needs to be specific accounting at the end of the year which will be done for the 2009 year.


Grant funds for infrastructure improvement should be scrutinized, as some are inactive and possibly should be cancelled.  Mr. Hitchcock asked if it could be followed in writing, if procedures were being amended or if they were all verbal or written.  Mr. DeBlasio advised that they were all in conformance with state statutes.  Mr. Hitchcock endorsed documenting certain key items.

Mr. Singleterry asked about Municipal Court fines being paid on line with credit cards, and Mr. Hollod anticipated that it would be possible sometime this year.  Mrs. Forbes indicated her satisfaction with a number of issues being brought under control that had plagued the Borough for years.


Mr. DeBlasio confirmed his pleasure at the positive comment regarding fixed assets.

3.
Rescue Squad Report – F.S.S.  Squad President Steve Phillips was present, and offered print-outs of their most recent accounting.  Two new accounts had been opened as of the first of the year which have allowed for the proper documentation of the grants.  The radios have arrived and they are being programmed.  There is assurance that FEMA will assist in the replacement of an ambulance.

Mr. Phillips discussed the Squad’s recent assistance with a major fire that occurred during a recent snowstorm during which the rehab truck proved its usefulness.


Mr. Stabile thanked him for appearing this evening, adding that he would look forward to Mr. Phillips’ next appearance at the second meeting in April.
4.
Model Ordinances – Private Storm Drain Inlet Retrofitting and Refuse Containers/Dumpsters – F.S.S.  Mr. Hollod explained two wastewater-related ordinances which would be considered by the Council in the near future.  The ordinances will assure that the town remains in compliance with its stormwater permit, and will mirror similar ordinances being adopted statewide.   Some aspects of the ordinances reflect practices already in place regarding storm drains in town, and there are stipulations coming for the covering of large dumpsters.  Deliberations ensued as to the planned ordinances’ enforcement and the language to be provided by the Attorney’s office.

5.
Time of Decision Legislation – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes explained the resolution and its intent, advising that the paragraph dealing with local officials tells the whole story.  The resolution comes with the strong recommendation of the League of Municipalities.

6.
Senate Bill S-458 (Collection, Assessment, Health and Animal  Control Bill) – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes typified the League as being nervous about the Senate Bill.  County-level animal control would be impractical as would making tax collectors and assessors functions of the county.  Mr. Singleterry expressed his discomfort with opposing the bill, and Mrs. Forbes retorted that the jury was still out on the end-result economy of scale that might be realized.

7.
Friends of Vermeule Mansion Update – R.E.H.  Mr. Hitchcock explained that the Friends of the Vermeule Mansion are now the mansion’s official managers.  He added that the document now in hand says it all, and that Somerset County grant funds were still being tapped for work on the exterior.  There was a successful participation in the Somerset County “Journey to the Past.” Rental receipts on the premises and fundraising are on the upswing and there is a total of $16,382.00 for the year.  Some exterior wall work remains, and the restoration is now 97% complete.  The recently erected storage barn has proven to be a great asset.  It provides reliable, clean and dry space for DPW.  A new drywell will be installed to the rear of the mansion for collection from the downspouts.  A group volunteer effort will be undertaken in April to install a new floor in the Fleetwood Camera Museum.  2010 will surely be a busy year at the Mansion.  
OLD BUSINESS:


1.  
Garage Sale Ordinance – F.S.S.  Mr. Stabile suggested reducing the term of each permit from three to two consecutive days.  On consensus, Council indicated its agreement with the amendment.  The ordinance language now before the Council will be acceptable with the exception of the reduction of the permit term, which will be expressed in the legal ad and the finished ordinance due for first approval tonight and being offered for public hearing on the 8th of March.

2.
Sustainable Jersey – Green Team – M.H.F.  Mrs. Forbes advised that the full membership of the team would be announced at the next meeting.  Mr. Singleterry interjected that he would forward names of the proposed team.
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES & COMMISSIONS                                                                                                     

Mrs. Forbes said that NPHS students would be competing in the 2010 Consumer Bowl sponsored by the State Commission on Consumer Affairs.  College acceptance notices are coming in to the High School.  One of our students has gained an invitation to Annapolis.

Mr. Singleterry reminded that the Economic Development Committee would meet on Thursday, while Mr. Merrill reported that Special Events held its first meeting of the year last Thursday.  Topics included the 4th of July Parade, fireworks, the Street Fair and Senior Picnic.


Mr. Hitchcock reminded of tomorrow’s Historic Preservation Commission meeting at the Mansion, with the Borough Engineer present to discuss roadway improvements at the intersection of Sycamore and Rockview.  Further, the Councilman advised of his appointment to the Somerset County Cultural Arts Committee.  The County is seeking volunteers for the May 13th Cultural Arts Day (a.k.a. “Teen Arts Day”) at Raritan Valley College.  North Plainfield High School has historically enjoyed a strong presence at the event.

Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Merrill and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:48 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President
02/22/10


